2006 Report of the Conservation Commission

In the course of its regulatory duties to administer and enforce the state Wetlands Protection Act, Rivers Protection Act, Stormwater Management Policy and the Town of Norwell Wetlands Protection Bylaw, the Conservation Commission held 96 public hearings in 2006.  The Commission also entertained many scheduled discussions with landowners and project proponents on a variety of subjects including land donations, conservation restrictions, enforcement issues and legal proceedings.

The protected conservation land under the Commissions’ stewardship increased by over 140 acres this year through tax title transfers and donations.  Town Meeting transferred 116 acres of tax title land between Mount Blue and Mount Hope Streets, and almost 10 acres of land east of Pine Street into conservation during the 2006 Town Meeting.  These transfers helped protect biodiversity, rare and endangered species habitat and drinking water supply.  Additionally, Alan Fredrickson, a former Norwell resident, donated 4 acres of land in late 2006.  The property is located off of Lincoln Street and is part of Hoop Pole Swamp, which provides diverse wildlife habitat and water quality protection for the headwaters of Wildcat Creek.  The Commission has also worked with two landowners to finalize language for forthcoming Conservation Restrictions.  The Commission is working with the Community Preservation Committee to identify and acquire additional land within the Town for open space and conservation protection.

The Council on Aging Senior Volunteers Program continues to provide invaluable assistance to the Commission in its stewardship of conservation land.  Projects completed by the volunteers in 2006 include: restaining the Cliff Prentiss Bridge and leveling the parking area on Duncan Drive to prevent washout into the pond; repairing a dock at Jacobs Pond; clearing and pruning trails on conservation land throughout the town; removing illegal structures from conservation land and assisting with special projects in the Commission office.  The Commission thanks Charles Dirk, Ralph Knowles, John Flaherty, Al Slvenis, Charles Alexson, and Steve Young.  Justin Ivas earned his Eagle Scout badge with a GIS-based project that mapped the established trails on Conservation land.  The maps are available online on the Town website at http://www.townofnorwell.net by going to “Commissions and Departments”.

Vandalism, dumping, and illegal collection of wildlife continues to be a problem on conservation land, especially at Jacobs Pond, where people have been observed hunting and killing turtles in large numbers.  The Jacobs Pond Conservation Area seems to be a target of this activity and we ask that anyone seeing such activity on conservation lands contact the Norwell Police right away.  

With the completion of the 2005-2010 Norwell Open Space and Recreation Plan in late 2005, the Commission began implementing some of the action items outlined in the Action Plan including: rectifying discrepancies in ownership inventory; prioritizing Chapter 61 lands for protection; acquiring land for Open Space and Conservation; and assisting South Shore Natural Science Center and students from Notre Dame Academy to identify and certify vernal pools.  Also, the 2006 Town Meeting approved Community Preservation funding to a Conservation Commission-sponsored article to enhance public access to the North River.  With the help of volunteers to the Open Space and Recreation subcommittees, the Commission will continue to work diligently to accomplish the many action items outlined in the Plan.  Additional volunteers are needed and we invite anyone interested to contact the Conservation Agent.

During the first half of the year, the Commission operated without a full-time Conservation Agent.  With the support of the Selectmen, the position was supplemented in July of 2006 to a full-time position.  A portion of the salary is funded through fees collected by the Town, which are mandated by the state Wetlands Protection Act and can only be used for the administration and enforcement of the Wetlands Protection Act.  Supplementing salaries and other Commission activities with this fund does not increase the Town budget or resident taxes.

The volunteer members of the Norwell Conservation Commission thank staff members Michele Simoneaux and Meredith Schmid for their dedicated effort, which has kept the Commission running smoothly during the year.

The Conservation Commission meets on the first and third Tuesday of the month at 7:30 p.m.  Meetings are open to the public, and all are welcome.

Respectfully submitted, Norwell Conservation Commission.
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